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2.
BACKGROUND
2.1 The report to the previous meeting of the Executive Committee outlined an approach to help the Council maintain a durable budget position into the future. 

2.2 This report focuses specifically on the following issues;

a. A report on the draft out-turn figures for the Council budget for last financial year (2009/10)

b. A short commentary on the recent publication, ‘The Coalition: Our Programme for Government’
c. An update on the key budget drivers for the current year, and possible implications for the future

d. A lead into the Governments budget announcement scheduled for 22 June 2010.

2.3. As a reminder, the illustration overleaf outlines a number of key work streams that will be progressed over the coming months
Key Work Streams


3.
INFORMATION


Draft Out-turn 2009/10
3.1 Work is nearing completion on the out-turn position for 2009/10 including the preparation of the draft Statement of Accounts that will be presented to Council at the end of June.
3.2 As in previous years, an information report will be circulated to all members with the draft Statement of Accounts later this month – the reason for this is to present the financial figures that are contained in the statement of accounts in a more understandable format. The timescale for the presentation of the accounts is extremely tight and at the time of writing this report final validation and reconciliation checks were being undertaken – however the key messages as things currently stand are;

3.3 General Fund 
a) The General Fund variance will, for the 5th year running, be within 1% of the net budget.  This is despite the adverse economic conditions and increased benefit and homelessness caseloads. In addition, having to deal with and resource a major planning application has put a burden on the Council.  The Council has managed to deliver an outturn position with an underspend.  This is a good achievement, without a reduction in balances. 
b) As always there are a number of individual budget variances, which will be summarised within the outturn report.
3.4 Capital Programme
a) The overall Capital Programme variance will also be within 1% of the net budget taking account of carry forwards.  After discounting rolling programme schemes i.e.  Small Capital Works, Verge Hardening, Social Housing Grants, IT schemes the level of carry forward is under £200,000.  This represents good delivery on an £8,000,000 programme.


b) Individual programme variances and carry forwards will be summarised within the outturn report.
3.5 Housing Revenue Account
a) The Housing Revenue Account will also be within 1% of the Net Budget.  In addition, the HRA balance will be at the “golden rule” target of £300,000, which has been an issue, raised by KPMG our external auditors in the past 2 years.  This is a significant achievement given the adverse economic conditions and impact of the current Housing Subsidy mechanism.
b) Individual budget variances will be summarised within the outturn report.
‘The Coalition – Our Programme for Government’

3.6 The new Government published the above detailed document last month.  It contains a number of issues / potential policies that will have a direct impact on the local government sector and on this Council.

3.7 The document is currently being analysed so that the key potential impacts (be they financial, service delivery or political in nature) can be understood and tracked.

3.8 An initial read of the document suggests that the following issues are ones that may have a potential financial impact;

a) Greater financial autonomy to local government and community groups including a review of local government finance

b) A simple and consolidated national planning framework

c) Phase out the ring-fencing of grants to local government and review the “unfair Housing Revenue Account”
d) Freeze Council Tax in England for at least one year, and seek to freeze it for a further year, in partnership with local authorities

e) Cut local government inspection and abolish the Comprehensive Area Assessment

f) “Modest cuts” of £6.2bn to non front-line services within the financial year 2010/11

g) Hold a full spending review reporting this autumn

No detail has yet been provided on the “how” in respect of these announcements, so the implications are as yet impossible to judge. However, please see paragraph 3.12 below, which relates to (f) above. 

3.9 The Government has already announced that they are scrapping the CAA inspection system with immediate effect. As detailed below, they have also announced the abolition of Housing and Planning Delivery Grant. 

Key Budget Drivers (current year)

3.10 The Councils budget process outlined a number of key budget drivers (or ‘big ticket’ issues) and these were shown in the budget swing-o-meter as being key variables for budget monitoring. Two issues worthy of further comment are explained further in the following paragraphs
3.11 Concessionary Travel
a. Members will recall that a new national concessionary fare scheme was introduced on 1st April 2008. The Government provided some funding for this by means of a specific grant. For this Council, the grant was insufficient to cover the costs of the scheme by approximately £320,000 (2008/09) and £441,000 (2009/10).
b. A review of the grant distribution mechanism was undertaken towards the end of 2009. This resulted in a change in distribution methodology and this Council receiving an additional £370,000 of funding for the 2010/11 financial year. This additional grant is of one-off in nature and was not included in the Council’s base budget. 

c. The Government has decided that all responsibility for the Concessionary Travel Scheme will transfer to the County Council with effect from 1st April 2011. This will include responsibility for the core national scheme and all discretionary elements (i.e. off-peak) that the County may wish to have.  These become the responsibility of the County Council. The Council will not be able to make any contribution to the debate about topping up the statutory minimum.
d. The implications of the transfer of the scheme are:-
a) 
A specific new grant was awarded to KBC for this scheme when it was introduced. It appears that when this scheme transfers,  KBC may also lose core grant as well as the specific grant. It is therefore likely that overall the transfer may have an adverse impact on our revenue budget.

b)
Additionally there is the important task of communicating to local residents that the future of the off-peak travel scheme now rests with colleagues at County Hall.

3.12    Housing and Planning Delivery Grant (HPDG)
a) As previously explained to Members in the budget report, the Council has benefitted in recent years by this performance reward grant. The current revenue base budget includes assumed income of £711,000 for HPDG for 2010/11.

b) The Council’s medium term financial strategy assumes that from 2011/12 the level of income from HPDG will reduce by 1/3 each year over a three year period. This assumption was made alongside another assumption that core government grant would reduce by 10% in 2011/12.

c) A recent announcement was made by the new Coalition Government that approximately £1.2bn would be taken out of local government funding during the current year. The Government has stated that this will not be taken from core government grant. On 10th June, they announced that they would be abolishing HPDG with immediate effect, meaning that we would not be receiving any grant in this financial year.

d) The coalition government has promised, in its Programme of Government, that it would develop new incentives for growth. For this authority, an incentive package would be welcome, since the Borough has delivered:-

i. the most jobs of anywhere in the county between 2001-7 (3216 in that period, half of the total for Northamptonshire) 

ii. the greatest increase in the business base, as measured by rateable value, (39% increase between 2005 and 2009), which is twice the rate of the next highest district. 

iii. The most new homes of anywhere in the county (4539 since 2001) , and the only district to have exceeded its national target

iv. The most affordable homes in the county and by far the greatest rate of improvement in the region ( over 2.5 new affordable homes per 1000 population, compared to a rate of just one per 1000 population in the rest of the region).  

e) It is therefore very disappointing that the withdrawal of HPDG comes before an announcement is made on the shape of the future set of economic incentives that have been promised. A  vigorous lobbying campaign to ensure that those new incentives are put in place as quickly as possible will be needed to try and mitigate the impact of the withdrawal of one before the introduction of a replacement. 

f) As stated above, the Council’s medium term financial plan envisaged the slow wind down of HPDG over three years starting 2010, rather than its abolition in 2010/11, but the plan did not envisage a replacement set of economic incentives being introduced, so the opportunity still exists to help reduce the impact of the loss of HPDG, by seeking to influence their shape and speed of introduction. 

g) Additionally, members will note that we can set against the loss of HPDG, the receipt in 2010/11 of the additional, one off,  grant of £370,000 for concessionary fares, as detailed in 3.6 above,  meaning that the current gap in this year’s budget is likely now to be nearer £340,000, before other measures are taken into account. Officers are now working on how to meet that gap.

The Government Budget (22 June 2010)

3.13 The Government will be holding a budget on the 22 June. It is anticipated that this will provide further clarity on some of the items outlined in ‘The Coalition – Our Programme for Government’.


3.14 It is unclear at this stage how much clarity will be given about the future funding of local government. It is possible that this will not become much clearer until the spending review in the autumn.
4.
CONSULTATION AND CUSTOMER IMPACT
4.1
None as a direct result of this report


5.
POLICY IMPLICATIONS
5.1
None as a direct result of this report

6.
USE OF RESOURCES
6.1
The use of resources are described through the report.
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1.	PURPOSE OF REPORT





	To report the draft financial out-turn position for 2009/10 and highlight a number of other important issues.





Durable Budget


Position





Capital Review





 Priorities?


 Revenue versus Capital


 Modelling for Recovery


 Emphasise income generation





Lobbying





 Big ticket issues


 Identify/agree issues


 Member/officer roles


 Past successes





Links to Service 


Plans/Delivery





 Section in each service plan


 Track delivery and options


 Engagement with front-line staff


 Links across the business





Staff Suggestions





 Currently being evaluated 


 Activity Managers to progress


 Some implemented


 Framework in place.





Total Place/Front 


Desk (Partnership)





 Policy established


 Progress with Public Sector   providers


 Good partnership working base











   Innovation Group





 Re-energise Activity Managers 


 Generate new staff suggestions


 Use what we have only better


 Maintain staff morale





Prioritisation





 Priorities Review


 Ensure main priorities match


 Identify lower priorities


 Be ready to take action





Fees & Charges





 Build on commended approach


 Review / refresh the Policy


 Re-consider subsidy vs user


 Scope for new income


         streams





7.	RECOMMENDATION





	That the Executive: -


	


Note the draft outturn position as outlined in section 3;


Continues to carefully track the key budget drivers;


Secures further information on the possible implications of the Government’s “The Coalition – Our Programme for Government” as and when such information becomes available.


Agrees to lobby the government to quickly design, announce and implement a  replacement set of economic incentives for growth which can take the place of Housing and Planning Delivery Grant. 








